
MEETING HELD MAY 4, 2015 
 
A meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, New York, was held 
on Monday, May 4, 2015, in the Court Room of the Police Headquarters Building, 350 
North Main Street, Port Chester, New York, with Mayor Dennis G. Pilla presiding. 
 
Present in addition to Mayor Pilla, were Trustees Gregory Adams, Daniel Brakewood, 
Saverio Terenzi, Luis Marino, Joseph Kenner and Gene Ceccarelli. 
 
It should be noted that Trustee Brakewood arrived at 6:16 p.m. 
 
It should be noted that Trustee Marino left the meeting at 8:18 p.m. 
 
Also present were: Village Clerk, Janusz R. Richards; Village Manager, Christopher 
Steers; Village Attorney, Anthony Cerreto; Village Treasurer, Leonie Douglas (Arrived 
at 6:29 p.m.); Judge, Matthew Troy III; Judge, Peter Sisca; Prosecutor, Max DiFabio; 
Prosecutor, Frank Cervinka; Chief of Police, Richard Conway and Christopher Ameigh 
Administrative Aide to the Village Manager. 
 

On motion of TRUSTEE TERENZI, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO the 
meeting was declared opened at 6:02 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Terenzi, Kenner, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Brakewood. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015. 
 
 
MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

At 6:04 p.m., on motion of TRUSTEE CECCARELLI, seconded by TRUSTEE 
MARINO, the Board adjourned into an executive session regarding an appointment of 
particular person as Police Officer to Port Chester Police Department. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Terenzi, Kenner, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Brakewood. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015. 
 
Also present were: Village Manager, Christopher Steers; Village Attorney, Anthony 
Cerreto and Chief of Police, Richard Conway. 
 
No action was taken in executive session. 
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At 6:19 p.m., a motion to come out of executive session was made by TRUSTEE 

ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the Board of Trustees closed the executive 
session. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Terenzi, Kenner, Marino, Ceccarelli and Mayor 
Pilla 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: None. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015. 
 
 
WORKSHOP 
 
The Board met with Judge, Matthew Troy III; Judge, Peter Sisca; Prosecutor, Max 
DiFabio and Prosecutor, Frank Cervinka to discuss the court calendar and the addition of 
new Judge. 
 
 
CORRESPONDENCES 
 
From Bryan Diaz regarding Port Chester Fest to be held on June 13, 2015. 
 
The Board duly noted the correspondence. 
 
From Fire Patrol & Rescue #1 on the resignation of Michael Sarlo. 
 
The Board duly noted the correspondence. 
 
From The American Legion regarding parking on Pearl Street. 
 
The Board referred the correspondence to staff without objection. 
 
From Rosa I. Taylor, Principal of Park Avenue School requesting Park Avenue be 
closed for part of the day on both Friday, June 12, 2015 and Monday, June 22, 2015. 
 
The Board referred the correspondence to staff without objection. 
 
From Bob Roth, Logistics Coordinator for BRAKING AIDS® Ride request permission 
to travel through your jurisdiction on Sunday, September 27, 2015. 
 
The Board referred the correspondence to staff without objection. 
 
From the Beautification Commission regarding the 2nd Annual Essay Contest. 
 
The Board duly noted the correspondence. 
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From the Traffic Commission regarding the fire zone in front of Fire Headquarters. 
 
The Board referred the correspondence to staff without objection. 
 
From the Park Commission regarding the use of Lyon Park by the Council of 
Community Services. 
 
The Board referred the correspondence to staff without objection. 
 
RESOLUTIONS 
 
Prior to taking action on the resolution below Mayor Pilla asked Mike DiVitorio, 1st 
Assistant Fire Chief, comment on the Good Samaritan law.  It would cover any volunteer 
firefighter because they come under the UFDL.  If they were out of town and came upon 
an accident or fire before local personnel come upon the scene, it would basically cover 
them with benefits if something should happen to them while utilizing their professional 
experience and training.  This is strictly coverage for before the local authority arrives on 
scene.   This is a state-wide law. 
 
 

RESOLUTION #1 
 

ELECTING TO PROVIDE COVERAGE UNDER THE VOLUNTEER 
FIREFIGHTERS BENEFITS LAW FOR VILLAGE VOLUNTEER FIREFIGHTERS 

INJURED OUTSIDE THE SERVICE AREA 

 On motion of TRUSTEE MARINO, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 WHEREAS,  State General Municipal Law, Section 209-i, was most recently 
amended to make available the coverage of the Volunteer Firefighter Benefits Law to 
volunteer firefighters who are injured at an accident scene outside the area regularly 
served before an officer in charge accepts their services; and 

 WHEREAS, a municipality may provide for such coverage by the adoption of a 
resolution of the governing body; and 

WHEREAS, without such coverage volunteer firefighters acting in the capacity of 
a Good Samaritan would be acting at his or her own risk; and 

WHEREAS, the Fire Chief has recommended that the Board of Trustees protect 
Village volunteer firefighters by taking advantage of the new changes to state law. Now, 
therefore, be it 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby intends by this resolution to elect  
coverage provided by General Municipal Law, Section 209-I 1-b to protect village 
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volunteer firefighters who may be injured when he or she volunteers at an out-of-district 
accident scene before an officer in charge accepts their services; and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the Village Manager notify the Village’s carrier for benefits 
under the Volunteer Firefighters Law of such election. 

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

_________________________  
Anthony M. Cerreto, Village Attorney 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Terenzi, Marino, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor 
Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: None. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 
 
 
AWARD PRESENTATION 
 
Village of Port Chester Mayor’s Annual Award for Excellence in Cheerleading 
Presented to Brianna Bunjaporte. 
 
Mayor Pilla presented an Award for Excellence in Cheerleading to Brianna Bunjaporte. 
 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Mayor Pilla asked if there was anyone from the audience who would like to make any 
public comments on the Resolutions on the agenda 
 
Comments were made by: 
 
Board 
 
Trustee Adams recognized Rev. Wimbley of St. Francis in the audience. 
 
Mayor Pilla welcomed all the people from 999 High Street. 
 
Public 
 
Ms. Goldie Solomon thanked the fire department, police and DPW and EMT for all the 
work they do for us.  She mentioned the death of Bea Conetta’s brother.  Our taxes have 
to come down, we should try for city status.  Mayor Pilla responded that we will be 
hearing more about that in the future.   
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Mr. John Colangelo commented on lot line readjustments without having to go through a 
costly subdivision process.   Just to get in the door it now costs $5,000.  Attorney Cerreto 
commented there was a draft local law that was presented to the Board.  There were a few 
questions and the Board at that time was skeptical.  We can make changes and bring it 
back to the Board. 
The way it was drafted it gave the Building Inspector the authority to grant that 
assessment.  Mayor Pilla suggested we take this off line and Attorney Cerreto can draft 
something to say where we are.  This should also include the C1 medical changes. 
 
Ms. Heather Paul commented on her comments last summer about the Copacabana 
restaurant having a bikini contest.  If people want to see a bikini go to Rye Beach.  Since 
last summer there was an incident at the restaurant where a policeman was shoved.  This 
week the Copacabana was fined $17,500.  We all know the only way to close a club is to 
take away their liquor license.  The police chief has kept documentation on what is going 
on and informed the State Liquor Authority.  We have spent years taking away the title of 
“Sin City”.  Mayor Pilla noted that Chief Conway has had a conversation with the owner 
of the Copacabana and has been given assurance that the restaurant is not moving in that 
direction.   Ms. Paul also commented on the Memory Walk at Lyon Park.  This is a 
beautiful walkway in our park.  People in Port Chester need to walk down the brick 
walkway and read the names of those who gave their lives.   
 
Rev. Bruce Baker commented as part of Westchester United, the organization that has 
been working with the residents of 999 High Street.  This past week these people 
received their 30-day notice.  There are still people living at 999 High Street.  There are 
134 units of affordable housing that will be lost if that building is torn down and there is 
nothing to replace them.  This Board has the power to do something about.  On behalf of 
the residents, he asked that affordable housing be built for the current tenants.  
 
Ms. Audrey Moore, representing the tenants at 999 High Street, commented when they 
met with Starwood for a preliminary conversation we were told Starwood were interested 
in our best interest and they would assist us with some kind of a movement process.  One 
of our stipulations was to remain in Port Chester.  There is a three year wait on Senior 
Housing.  We went to Section 8 and to apartments and complexes.  We joined with 
Westchester United and presented a proposal to Starwood.  Starwood guaranteed they 
would review this proposal.  After five weeks Starwood said they would not review the 
proposal.  We then asked the Village Board to review this proposal.  Unfortunately we 
never received a response.  Now we are facing a 30-day notice.  Starwood advised in a 
second meeting they would cover relocation costs and give us money to move.  We 
walked away feeling some hope.  Then their representative met with us and stated they 
may not be able to help us.  Everyone in that building lives as a family and we all need to 
be taken care of.  We expect to be taken care of collectively.  Now Starwood is only 
going to take care of those who need it.  We are asking the Village to keep your word. 
 
Mr. Richard Hyman commented on the responsibility of the Board that the people of 999 
High Street be taken care of.  The zoning petition filed by Starwood is at your discretion.  
It is up to you if you want to consider it.  Starwood’s presentation shows 999 remaining.  
It does not interfere with any part of the building.  The building is sound and houses close 
to 50 families.  The review of the Starwood petition should be put on hold until the 
people housed at 999 are assured they are treated fairly.  Mayor Pilla commented that 999 
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High Street comes under Mitchell-Lama.  It has some financial constraints on the rents.  
Because it was redone in 2006 there is some ambiguity around the status and the rules of 
the HCR. Trustee Adams commented the Board never took an option on 999 High Street. 
 
Mr. Jim Black of the dog park group asked where we stand in the plan of having the dog 
park open by springtime of this year.  There was a revised plan being worked on and we 
have not heard anything on it.  We would like to know the plans moving forward.  Mayor 
Pilla noted the issues at hand and we expect the new plans for the dog park by 
Wednesday.  We will then review the plans and have a meeting with the dog park group 
and the Park Commission on the revisions.  
 
Mr. Richard Abel commented about the Port Chester Fest.  It seems that Port Chester 
Day does lean toward one demographic in the Village and Port Chester Fest is another 
demographic.  Could we put them together as opposed to having them at separate times? 
Mayor Pilla commented that we talked about that previously.   
 
Ms. Andrea Granada asked if Mr. Terenzi’s donation.  She made a phone call to the 
police department because she needed some information.  She got a nasty attitude 
because she made three calls because nobody returned her original call.  Ms. Granada 
does not think it is appropriate for a public servant to get nasty and tell me that they did 
not get back to me because there was a death.  We have come a long way and it would 
have been nice to just receive a voice mail saying there is a problem and we will get back 
to you in a few days.  Nasty attitude is unacceptable when you are in a public service 
position.  Trustee Marino commented the police department and the fire department are 
working so hard and it is hard for him to believe that.   
 
Michelle of 999 High Street commented that we have disabled and veterans living in our 
building.  Whatever you decide to do please do it from the heart.  We want to live in Port 
Chester.   
 
RESOLUTIONS - Continue 

 
RESOLUTION #2 

 
CAPITAL PROJECT PLAN 

FOR FY 2015-2016 
 

 On motion of TRUSTEE KENNER, seconded by TRUSTEE MARINO, the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby adopts the modify Tentative 
Capital Project Plan for FY 2015-16 as reflected in the attached schedule. 

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
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_________________________  
Anthony M. Cerreto, Village Attorney 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Terenzi, Marino, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor 
Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: None. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 
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DISCUSSIONS 
 
Town of Rye Supervisor, Joe Carvin and Town of Rye Assessor, Denise Knauer, gave a 
slide presentation on trends in property values by property class. 
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RESOLUTIONS - Continue 
 

 
RESOLUTION #3 

 
SEWER RENT LIENS 

FOR FY 2015-2016 
 

 On motion of TRUSTEE CECCARELLI, seconded by TRUSTEE 

BRAKEWOOD, the following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the 

Village of Port Chester, New York: 

 RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby authorizing the Village Treasurer 
to include delinquent sewer rent and charges in the amount of $267,360.64 to be in the 
tax warrant for the period beginning June 2015, to May 31, 2016. 

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

_________________________  
Anthony M. Cerreto, Village Attorney 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Terenzi, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: None. 



 17 

ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 

 
 

RESOLUTION #4 
 

CONDITIONAL OFFER OF EMPLOYMENT FOR POLICE OFFICER 
 

 On motion of TRUSTEE MARINO, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

following resolution was adopted as amended by the Board of Trustees of the Village of 

Port Chester, New York: 

 RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees extends a conditional offer of 
employment to Jason Behar as police officer of Port Chester, New York, with 
appointment to be effective May 15, 2015. 

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

_________________________  
Anthony M. Cerreto, Village Attorney 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Terenzi, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 

 
 

RESOLUTION #5 
 

 On motion of TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, seconded by TRUSTEE ADAMS, the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 
 WHEREAS, the Village of Port Chester Recreation Department conducts an 
outdoor entertainment program; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Village selects groups to perform over the course of the year; and 
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WHEREAS, an agreement is required to support payment for such groups. Now, 
therefore, be it 

 
RESOLVED, that the Village Manager be and is hereby authorized to enter into 

the following agreements to provide entertainment for FY 2015 – 2016 as indicated; 
 

• Angie Rubino & Band, compensation to be $1,100.00 for Lyon Park Concert 
• Bookends, compensation to be $900.00 for Lyon Park Concert 
• Tim Curry Motown Band, compensation to be $800.00 for Lyon Park Concert 
• Rich Bobinski Orchestra, compensation to be $720.00 for Lyon Park Concert 
• The Harvest Band, compensation to be $700.00 for Lyon Park Concert  
• Markx Laiko Bolivian, compensation to be $850.00 for Downtown Concert 
• Billy and the Showmen, compensation to be $1,000.00 for Downtown Concert 
• Juarez-Show Mariachi, compensation to be $675.00 for Port Chester Day 
• Suit Ty Thurrsty, compensation to be $450.00 for Port Chester Day 
• A to Z Band, compensation to be $500.00 for Port Chester Day 
• Island Soul, compensation to be $800.00 for Port Chester Day 
• Curtis Winchester Band, compensation to be $750.00 for Port Chester Day.  
• Kathy Thompson Band, compensation to be $800.00 for Port Chester Day.  
• Mark Rudzinzki –Sound System, compensation to be $1,100.00 for Port Chester 

Day. 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
_________________________  
Anthony M. Cerreto, Village Attorney 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Terenzi, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 

 
 

RESOLUTION #6 
 

CO-SPONSORSHIP TO SUPPORT 7th ANNUAL “PORT CHESTER FEST” 

 On motion of TRUSTEE CECCARELLI, seconded by TRUSTEE 

BRAKEWOOD, the following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the 

Village of Port Chester, New York as follows: 

 WHEREAS, by correspondence dated April 17, 2015 from Bryan Diaz, Council 
of Community Services, request has been made on the Board of Trustees to co-sponsor 
the 7th Annual “Port Chester Fest,” and 
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 WHEREAS, the Council has requested the use of Lyon Park, support from the 
Police Department, Department of Public Works and Recreation Department as well as 
the Showmobile and generator; and 

 WHEREAS, by memo dated April 24, 2015, the Park Commission has provided 
the Board with a favorable determination subject to certain conditions. Now, therefore, be 
it 

 RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby co-sponsors the 7th Annual “Port 
Chester Fest” subject to the conditions stated by the Park Commission.  

 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

_________________________  
Anthony M. Cerreto, Village Attorney 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Terenzi, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 

 
RESOLUTION #7 

 
ASSIGNING TRUSTEE SEATS 

 On motion of TRUSTEE ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, the 

following resolution was adopted by the Board of Trustees of the Village of Port Chester, 

New York: 

 WHEREAS, Rule 14 of the Board of Trustees Rules of Procedure specifies “the 

seating arrangement [of the Board of Trustees] may be changed at any time by majority 

vote (4) of the Board.” Now, therefore, be it 

 RESOLVED, that the Mayor and Trustees shall sit in the following seats from left 

to right when one faces the dais: Resolution assigning Trustees to the following seats 

from left to right when facing the dais: Trustee Terenzi, Trustee Kenner, Trustee 
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Brakewood, Mayor Pilla, Trustee Adams, Trustee Marino and Trustee Ceccarelli, 

effective May 5, 2015. 

ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Brakewood, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: Trustee Terenzi. 
ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 

 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS AND BOARD COMMENTS 

Mayor Pilla asked if there was anyone from the audience who would like to make any 
public comments. 
 
Comments were made by: 
 
No comments were made by the public. 
 
 
Board 
 
Trustee Adams commented that the Board is open to assist residents of 999 High Street.   
The line should be redrawn showing the divide on South Regent Street at the Post Road.  
It is dangerous.  He commented about the grilling in the parks.  Port Chester is due 
$1.7M.  
 
Trustee Brakewood expressed condolences to Bea Conetta and family on the loss of her 
brother.  He commented on the crossing markers at Park Avenue School.  In Lyon Park, 
the T-Ball field has been moved over by the Girl Scout House.  There are three old T-Ball 
fields that have never been restored.   
 
Trustee Terenzi commented about complaints about the condition of the ball fields.  If the 
DOJ doesn’t appeal, we should see the $1.7M.   
 
Trustee Kenner commented on the 999 High Street issue.  We need clarity on what was 
offered to the residents.   
 
Trustee Ceccarelli commented about the new restaurants in Port Chester and the parking.  
The parking situation is volatile.  He thanked the fire department and other emergency 
personnel for the great job at the two fires recently.   
 
Mayor Pilla commented that we adopted a sound budget because of the fine works of the 
staff,    
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MOTION FOR EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

At 9:59 p.m., on motion of TRUSTEE CECCARELLI, seconded by TRUSTEE 
BRAKEWOOD, the Board adjourned into an executive session regarding an appointment 
of particular person in court. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Terenzi, Brakewood, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 
 
Also present were: Village Manager, Christopher Steers and Village Attorney, Anthony 
Cerreto. 
 
No action was taken in executive session. 
 

At 10:20 p.m., a motion to come out of executive session was made by TRUSTEE 
ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE BRAKEWOOD, the Board of Trustees closed the 
executive session. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Terenzi, Brakewood, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 
 
 

At 10:21 p.m., on motion of TRUSTEE ADAMS, seconded by TRUSTEE 
BRAKEWOOD, the meeting was closed. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
AYES: Trustees Adams, Terenzi, Brakewood, Kenner, Ceccarelli and Mayor Pilla. 
NOES: None. 
ABSENT: Trustee Marino. 
 
DATE: May 4, 2015 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Janusz R. Richards 
Village Clerk 


